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One of the most extraordinary things about Hollin 
Hall Village is the neighborhood camaraderie. 
This couldn’t have been more evident than when 
we set out to write this booklet commemorating 
the 75th anniversary of the establishment of the 
neighborhood. 

When we were in the earlier planning stages of 
celebrating the milestone, we pictured drafting a 
special edition newsletter, but after overwhelming 
interest and support from the community, the idea 
grew from being a 10-page newsletter to a more than 
50-page booklet, complete with pictures, stories and 
interviews from long-time residents and historical 
documentation. 

This booklet is organized to take the reader 
through the early history of the land, the 
development of the neighborhood, including an 
interview with the son of the developer of Hollin 
Hall, Mr. John McPherson, Jr., the development of 
the shopping center, the history of the elementary 

school and emergence of the Senior Center, and the 
history of the Mount Vernon Park and Pool, and 
the Hollin Hall Village Citizens Association. It also 
includes a touching article about the story behind 
the naming of Hummel Fields, as well as shared 
memories of Hollin Hall by former and current 
residents. 

We spent countless hours conducting research 
and interviews, and spent days organizing all 
the materials and writing the stories. Of course, 
memories are not always perfect or complete, 
and the ones presented here may differ from your 
own recollections. In some cases, we obtained 
conflicting dates and stories, and tried to do 
our best to substantiate our research and be as 
accurate as possible. We hope you that you will find 
it an interesting and an amazing account of our 
neighborhood. If you have additional materials or 
recollections to contribute, we would appreciate 
hearing from you. There’s always a chance we could 
do a second edition of this booklet. 

Foreword 



We certainly could not have created this history book without 
the support from the community. To that end, I want to take 
this opportunity to thank everyone who gave their time to sit 
down for interviews, submitted pictures and memorabilia, 
wrote stories and provided financial support. 

I particularly want to thank Tom Harvey for his financial 
support, reaching out to long-time residents and assisting 
with arranging an interview with Mr. McPherson. I also 
want to thank John Harris, whose family has been involved 
with Hollin Hall since the beginning, for his contribution of 
pictures, memories and guidance. 

My sincere thanks also go out to Joe Nedbal, who I have 
become great friends with throughout this process. He 
contributed numerous pieces of memorabilia and pictures, 
including a Native American arrowhead found near the 
Hollin Hall Shopping Center.  

I also want to thank Mary Hummel for sharing the story and 
pictures behind the naming of Hummel Fields after her late 
husband, Al Hummel. Mr. Hummel was emblematic of the 
community spirit and dedication of Hollin Hall residents, and 
I hope the story in this booklet captures that essence. 

Many thanks also go out to other key contributors of pictures, 
memorabilia, stories and assistance, including: Tesa Jones, 
Sue Baker, Robert Dooley, Bobby Suggs, Dave and Maye 

Barnard, Paulette Beighley, Mary Stauss, Cindy Baker, Joe 
Gililland, Kendra Chambers, Jennifer Coffey, Jen Crowther, 
Ginny Houston Lima, Mark Welch and Rachel Riley. 

We also could not have pulled this off without the support 
from the Hollin Hall Village Citizens Association. In 
particular, I want to extend sincere thanks for key 
contributions and research by Leo Milanowski, who spent 
days researching and drafting the article about the history of 
the land, as well as Vinny Fusaro, who drafted the history of 
the citizens association and spent hours conducting research 
and assisting with organizing the celebration. In addition, 
Tammy Loverdos was critical in overseeing the layout and 
development of the booklet. 

And finally, I want to thank my wonderful wife, Mary 
Godbout, who assisted with coordinating the booklet and 
put up with me for the last several months while I worked on 
it, as well as for her drafting of the article about the Mount 
Vernon Park and Pool.

We hope you enjoy this history of Hollin Hall Village 
for many years to come and carry on the spirit of our 
community!

With warm regards, 
Ted Godbout, President
Hollin Hall Village Citizens Association
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Congratulations to Hollin Hall Village,  
celebrating 75 years of caring and generous neighbors  
living together in a beautiful and safe place! 

Hollin Hall Automotive and the Harvey family  
are proud to have been a good neighbor in the  
Village for almost 60 of those 75 years!

     To see Exclusive Promotions visit us online at www.hollinhallauto.com/offer 

Just as Hollin Hall Village 
has evolved, Hollin Hall 
Automotive has served our 
customers by keeping up 
with changing automotive 
technology. We are proud  
to be one of  Alexandria’s  
premier hybrid certified 
repair facilities.

    Go Green 
with Hollin Hall Automotive

Hollin Hall  
automotive 

Your Neighbor at  
7926 Fort Hunt Road,  
alexandria, va 22308

Call us at  

703•765•3722



This is the prequel to Hollin Hall Village. 

It traces a history of our area’s original 
inhabitants—the Native Americans; the 
early English explorers and settlers; the 
great estates; the smaller farmers; and the 
developers who changed that farmland into 
homes, surprisingly enough, beginning in 
the late 1800s. It hopes to provide some 
small insight to what happened here before 
our neighborhood was platted, permitted, 
construed and constructed. 

Early History of the Land

BEFORE 1943

Native American Arrowhead found near 
Hollin Hall Shopping Center. 
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The First Citizens 
No one knows exactly when the first native 
Americans arrived in our area, but reports 
suggest they were here by 9000 BC. The 
earliest known inhabitants were a Stone Age 
people, who experts call the Paleoindians. 
They lived within small interrelated groups, 
but probably didn’t spend their lives in one 
place, instead traveling throughout the 
mid-Atlantic region and interacting with 
other original groups. 

Around 8700 BC, major climatic change 
and resultant environmental change began. 
The Ice Age was ending and the great 
glacier covering North America began to 
melt. The population increased, and less 
migration occurred. Family groups–related 
through blood and marriage–lived in 
small encampments and employed hunting 
and gathering patterns employed by their 
ancestors. 

About 2,000 years later, as the climate 
continued to change to a warmer and 
drier environment, the water from melting 
glaciers began to form the Chesapeake 
Bay and its tributaries. Surrounding areas 
became rich biologically. River transpor-
tation became common. The first citizens 
of Fairfax prospered with these changes, 
harvesting and utilizing new plants and 
animals, and became a more water-going 
people. 

Between 2000 BC and 800 AD, the native 
people settled in larger and more permanent 
settlement, but maintained their reliance on 
hunting and gathering. They developed ways 
to store provisions, both under and above 
ground, and with the abundant food from the 
river, there was less pressure to move around 
to find food. At certain times of the year, 
various settlements would come together 
to jointly harvest migratory game and fish. 
Although many North American Indians 
practiced agriculture for a thousand years 
before it became important in our area, and 
the local people here knew of these groups, 
the bounty of the area was so great the locals 
choose not to adopt those practices. 

By 800 AD, this had changed and crops were 
regularly grown for food. This accounted for 
as much as 25% of their diet. The need for 
fertile growing lands led them to “slash and 
burn” methods to clear lands. They aban-
doned croplands after they overused, and 
both small hamlets and larger villages moved 
every 10 years or so.  

In the early 1600s, when the English 
explored the Potomac River, they encoun-
tered towns and villages of local natives. The 
English called the native people in our area 
the Doeg, later changed to the Dogue. The 
native people were scattered along both sides 
of the Potomac from Prince William County 
to Alexandria City, and inland as far west 
as Centreville. English explorers located the 
main village of the Dogue – called Tauxenent 

– near the mouth of the Occoquan River, but 
another Dogue village was located on the 
Potomac shore near the current Collingwood 
Mansion. They were an agricultural, as well 
as hunting and gathering people, who lived in 
villages and farms along the River. For parts 
of the year, they would travel away from the 
River into the countryside, living in small 
family groups, where they continued to hunt 
and gather. 

The Dogue did not keep written records, 
and so not much is known about their social 
organization or language. They migrated into 
our area shortly before 1300 AD, displacing 
previous inhabitants, who probably spoke a 
different language. Before the settlers forced 
the Dogue from this area around 1676, they 
faced a declining population, brought about 
by the ravages of European introduced 
diseases.  

The Dogue also developed a reliance on 
English-introduced technologies, which 
helped to diminish traditional Indian culture. 
In the end, they succumbed to both, and 
from a lack of unity by all Indians against 
the English. Once the Dogue were gone, the 
English moved into Dogue settlement sites 
and cultivated their farmland. This made 
settlement by the English much easier. 

Not much remains in the area to remind us 
of the Dogue today, but one place many are 
familiar with is Dogue Creek, between Mount 
Vernon and Fort Belvoir. 
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Explorers, Settlers  
& the Great Estates 
In June 1588, 30 soldiers and sailors, sailing 
under the flag of Spain, and under the 
command of Captain Vincente Gonzalez, 
explored the Potomac River—they called the 
river, San Pedro. In 1608, one year after the 
English settled in Jamestown, Captain John 
Smith explored the Potomac River as far north 
as the current Georgetown. Smith sought gold 
and the Northwest Passage but found neither.  

Instead, he found a land rich in natural 
resources and populated with native people 
friendlier than the Powhattan he had met at 
Jamestown. His journals document contact 
with the Dogues, who lived in and around 
our part of the now Fairfax County. 

For nearly the next 20 years, there was no 
English settlement along the Potomac River. 
New English expeditions restarted in 1623, 
and soon after, non-native peoples began to 
stake out claims and the native peoples were 
pushed out. The earliest settlers were, for 
the most part, ordinary people, tradesmen 
and adventurers, all mostly of English origin. 
They were given 50 acres by the Crown for 
which they paid a small rent. The settlers 
were protected by a police force called the 
Potomac Rangers, who continually sailed up 
and down the Potomac and its tributaries to 
protect the settlers. It took over 100 years to 

completely push the natives out, but by 1722, 
a treaty was made between the native people 
and the royal Virginia confining the native 
people beyond the Blue Ridge. Another treaty 
in 1744, gave title to all land in the colony to 
Virginia’s colonial government.  

The English Crown made large land grants 
to those English noblemen who remained in 
its favor. An especially large grant was made 
in our area. In 1649, a royal grant deeded 
all lands bounded by the Rappahannock 
and Potomac Rivers to seven noblemen loyal 
to the King. The entire grant—nearly 5.7 
million acres—was eventually claimed in its 
entirety by Lord Culpepper. It was inherited 
by his grandson, Thomas Baron Cameron, 
the sixth Lord Fairfax in 1719. In 1734, 
he appointed his cousin, Colonel William 
Fairfax, to manage the property in his 
absence. He remained an absentee landlord 
for many years but came to Virginia in 1747. 
Lord Fairfax’s grant was the genesis of the 
three great estates built in Fairfax County 
in the mid-18th century: Belvoir, Mount 
Vernon and Gunston Hall. 

Belvoir—meaning “beautiful to see”—was 
the home of Lord Fairfax’s cousin and 
property manager, Colonel William Fairfax. 
He purchased the 2,300-acre site soon 
after he arrived in Virginia and completed 
the house around 1743. He was elected to 
the Virginia House of Burgess and was the 
leader of efforts to establish Fairfax County. 
His efforts were rewarded on June 17, 1742, 

when Fairfax County was established by 
law. He died in 1757, and his estate passed 
on to his son, Thomas William Fairfax, a 
childhood friend of George Washington. The 
younger Fairfax returned to England in 1773 
and never returned to Belvoir. His estate 
was leased and the home was destroyed 
by fire in 1783. To add insult to injury, 
the British shelled the ruins in 1814, after 
coming under attack by American shore 
batteries and musketeers. The ruins of the 
mansion still remain. 
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The best known of the great estates is 
Mount Vernon. In 1674, John Washington, 
the great grandfather of George 
Washington, together with Nicholas 
Spencer, acquired 5,000 acres between 
Dogue and Little Hunting Creeks. Data 
is inconclusive as to whether or not they 
built homes on the tract. After their deaths, 
the property was equally divided between 
their heirs, with Lawrence Washington 
taking control of his portion in 1690. Some 
evidence exists that he built the first home 
on the property, known then as Little 
Hunting Creek plantation. On Lawrence’s 
death, sometime before 1726, his daughter 
Mildred inherited the property. She sold 
the property to her brother Augustine—
George Washington’s father–in 1726, and 
he and his family moved there in 1735, 
when George was three years old. 

On Augustine’s death, the property went to 
George’s older brother, (a second) Lawrence 
Washington. He renamed the estate Mount 
Vernon, in honor of an admiral he had 
served with in the Royal Navy. He died in 
1752, and the estate was willed to George 
Washington. He inherited the 2,500 acres of 
the original grant.  

Once the estate was his, George Washington 
began acquiring adjoining properties, and at 
its peak he owned over 8,000 acres, divided 
into five farms. One of these acquisitions 
was acreage on Clifton Neck across Little 
Hunting Creek from Mount Vernon. 

Earlier in Fairfax history, the land mass 
bordering the Potomac River between Little 
Hunting Creek and Alexandria City was 
known as Clifton Neck, one William Clifton 
being the large landowners there. Clifton 
operated a river ferry from what is today 
approximately the Potomac River terminus 
of Wellington Road extended, where he built 
his home “Wellington” in 1740. He lived 
there until 1767, when he sold 1,806 acres 
to George Washington for 1,210 pounds in 

Virginia currency. Washington renamed his 
acquisition River Farm.  

The third great estate was Gunston Hall. 
George Mason II (George was a favorite 
name of the Mason family; there were at 
least five of them) acquired 2,100 acres 
in 1696. It was called “Doeg’s Island” at 
the time but is largely Mason Neck today. 
By the time of his death in 1716, he had 
acquired additional holdings running 

Map of George Washington’s Farm, December 1793.
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north from Gunston Hall to Georgetown. 
George Mason III inherited the property 
and enjoyed his inheritance until his 
death in 1739. Ten years after his father’s 
death, when he reached legal age, George 
Mason IV inherited the estate and all its 
holdings. Mason IV was the author of the 
Virginia Declaration of Rights that Thomas 
Jefferson drew from when writing the 
Declaration of Independence. The mansion 
he completed in 1758 still stands today. 

One of the Mason holdings was Hollin 
Hall, a property that straddled today’s 
Sherwood Hall Lane. This property 
consisted of four tracts totaling 676 
acres. It was west of and adjacent to 
Washington’s River Farm parcel. It is 
believed that Mason II erected a fort there 
for protection from the natives in 1693, 
and that the first home on the property 
was built on the fort’s foundation around 
1720. It is also believed that Mason III 
lived on the property after 1721 until his 
death. Mason IV transferred ownership, as 
a wedding gift, to his son Thomson Mason 
between 1781 and 1786. Thomson built a 
home that he completed by 1788 and lived 
there until his death in 1820. 
 
Upon his death, the plantation was 
bequeathed to his second son, (another!) 
George Mason, but he advertised the prop-
erty for sale in 1822. By then, it consisted of 
the several buildings including the original 
house and 740 acres. Before he could sell 

the property, in 1824, a fire destroyed the 
house that was built by his father—the 
original building, Little Hollin Hall (aka, 
The Spinning House), was not harmed, and 
still stands and is occupied today. 

Important to our discussion about the prop-
erty where Hollin Hall Village is constructed 
are the boundaries between the Washington 
and Mason properties. Around the time of the 
Revolution, the two families were the major 
landholders on Clifton Neck, each owning 
nearly half of the available acreage. River 
Farm’s boundaries extended north along the 
Potomac from Little Hunting Creek to a point 
on the river just below the southern leg of 
today’s Southdown Road. From that point, 
River Farm’s northern boundary extended to 
the intersection of where Lafayette Drive and 
Fairfax Road intersect in Hollin Hall Village 
today. This boundary closely followed the 
branch of Little Hunting Creeks that runs 
under Lafayette Drive back toward Fort Hunt 
Road, Tauxemont/Wellington Estates, and 
the George Washington Parkway. Continuing 
on to the southwest, the boundary followed 
the stream until it approached Collingwood 
Road, and as near as can be told, followed 
what is today Riverside Road to its intersec-
tion with a small tributary of Little Hunting 
Creek directly adjacent to Stratford Landing 
Elementary school. At that point, it followed 
the waters of Little Hunting Creek to its 
intersection with today’s Richmond Highway 
and beyond. The adjacent property was 
owned by Mason. 

Given these boundaries, most of today’s 
Hollin Hall Village—from Lafayette Drive to 
Paul Spring Parkway, and Karl Road to Fort 
Hunt Road—its on acreage that was once 
a part of George Mason’s Hollin Hall. The 
remainder of Hollin Hall Village was built 
on the northwestern edge of River Farm.  

Subdividing  
Clifton Neck 
In the last years of the 18th century and 
through the middle of the 19th century, 
significant portions of the Washington/
Mason landholdings on Clifton Neck where 
sold or transferred. Washington began to 
divide up Mount Vernon before his death in 
1799. Family members were the main recip-
ients, but River Farm was given to Tobias 
Lear as a life estate. Lear was Washington’s 
secretary and a tutor at Mount Vernon. On 
Lear’s death, it returned to the Washington 
estate, and in 1859, Charles Washington 
sold 652 acres of his inheritance, including 
Clifton’s original home—Wellington—to 
Stacey and Issac Snowden. The purchase 
included all of the River Farm estate. In 
1866, the Snowden’s sold off 280 acres, 
centered around where the Alexandria 
Avenue Bridge is today, to a partnership of 
Mssrs. Baker, Frost, and Smith. The prop-
erty retained by the Snowden’s stretched 
from the Potomac to today’s Coleman 
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Cemetery on Collingwood Road. This 
stretch included that part of Hollin Hall 
Village associated with River Farm. 

The record shows that the Snowden’s were 
a primary developer of our area between 
the Potomac and Fort Hunt Road. In 1892, 
William Snowden sub-divided his property 
into seven parcels, and offered them for 
sale; he called the development “Arcturus.” 
By 1912, they and the descendants of the 
Baker, Frost, Smith partnership had sold 
many lots, some as small as one-half acre. 
The properties location on the construction 
path of an electric rail line from Alexandria 
to Mount Vernon afforded easy transport to 
the area. By 1906, 26 passenger trains and 
four freight trains traveled daily between 
Mount Vernon and Washington DC. By 
the mid-1930s, areas close to the train had 
year-round residences that were newly built 
or winterized summer homes. 

Hollin Hall was also being parceled out, 
but in much bigger chunks. It was put up 
for sale in 1822, but was not purchased 
until 1852, when Edward and Eliza Gibbs 
bought Little Hollin Hall and 500 acres of 
the estate for $8,000. They lived at Little 
Hollin Hall and farmed the property until 
1869 when they divided it into two parcels 
and sold it. The first parcel, consisting of 
300 acres and Little Hollin Hall, were sold 
to the Thompson family. They established 
Hollin Hall Dairy, a widely known dairy 
farm, that would expand into one of the 

major dairy product packagers in the 
Washington, DC area.  

The remaining 200 acres were sold to 
Charles Ballinger who started Sherwood 
Farm, just to the south of Little Hollin 
Hall on Sherwood Hall Lane. The original 
Sherwood farmhouse still stands on Midday 
Lane and remained in the family until 1999.  

Both farms contributed to most of the 
acreage that Hollin Hall Village occupies 
today. In addition, both were dairy farms, as 
were most of the area’s farms before 1932. 
For many years, dairy was Fairfax County’s 
biggest industry. But only six small farms 
continued after 1932. A new kind of purpose 
was on the horizon. 

Subdivision Continues 
Breaking up acreage in our area is not 
new. Mount Vernon got smaller and other 
large estates couldn’t sustain themselves. 
By 1860, most of the Mount Vernon estate 
had passed to smaller farmers or devel-
opers. Hollin Hall lasted a little longer and 
still remained a single parcel until 1943, 
but did change hands quite a bit. Egbert 
Thompson, Edward Thompson’s son, sold 
Hollin Hall Dairy to Robert G. Smith in 
1906. In 1910, Smith sold it to J. Jernan and 
D. Wolfford, who sold it back to the Hollin 
Hall Thompson Dairy in 1911. The Dairy 

sold it again in 1912 to R.G. Pettitt, who sold 
it to Harley P. Wilson from New York in 
1913. The reason for the rapid changes are 
unclear, but the Wilson’s purchase brought 
some stability and much growth. 

The Wilsons lived in the Spinning House 
after acquiring the farm. They soon started to 
build a home higher up on the property, and 
in 1919, moved into a 25-room mansion at top 
of Mount Hybla. Today, the Unitarian Church 
owns the mansion and 10 acres surrounding 
it. When they moved to the mansion, Mrs. 
Wilson’s sister continued to live in the 
Spinning House on the original homesite. By 
1929, the Wilson’s had acquired additional 
acreage increasing their estate to 608 acres.  

The Wilsons both died in 1934, and their 
estate, although marketed, remain unsold 
until 1941, when Merle Thorpe bought the 
mansion and 89 acres surrounding it. John 
E. McPherson of Alexandria acquired the 
297 acres of Hollin Hall Dairy, including 
Little Hollin Hall. The remaining acreage 
was pared off into subdivisions.  

By 1943, McPherson had filed the necessary 
paperwork with the County to begin Hollin 
Hall Village. Sections 1 and 2 were approved 
in December 1942 and March 1943 respec-
tively. These plats fall within the boundaries 
of Lafayette Drive, Fort Hunt Road and 
Fairfax Road. The remainder of Hollin 
Hall was platted in 14 individual sections 
between 1950 and 1956.



Establishment of 
HOLLIN HALL VILLAGE

1943

Aerial images of Hollin Hall, circa 1955; notice the 
shopping center was not completely developed.
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Interview with   
John McPherson, Jr. 
As alluded to in the previous chapter, Hollin 
Hall Village took its name from a nearby 
house built in the 1720s by George Mason 
III. Hollin Hall reportedly also had been the 
name of the ancestral home of Mason’s wife, 
Ann Thompson in Yorkshire, England. 

Mason’s son, George Mason IV of Gunston 
Hall inherited Hollin Hall around 1749, and 
in turn, gave the land to his son, Thomson, in 
1779, then building a new house for his son 
and new daughter-in-law around 1792. This 
most recent Hollin Hall burned in 1824, with 
Thomson Mason and family moving into an 
outbuilding used by Irish and Scottish spin-
ners that became known as Little Hollin Hall. 

Fast forward to the early 1900s when the 
Wilson family owned Hollin Hall and several 
farms in the surrounding area. As previously 
noted, the Wilsons both died in 1934, and 
their estate remained unsold until 1941. John 
McPherson, Sr., of Alexandria acquired 297 
acres of Hollin Hall Dairy, including Little 
Hollin Hall, while the remaining acreage was 
pared off into subdivisions. 

It’s hard to overstate the importance of John 
McPherson, Sr., to the establishment of 
Hollin Hall Village. In fact, the neighborhood 
probably wouldn’t exist as it is known today 

without the influence and dedication of the 
McPherson family. 

To learn more about how Hollin Hall Village 
came to be, we had the honor of conducting 
an interview with John McPherson, Jr., who is 
the son of the senior McPherson. McPherson, 
Jr., is currently 87 years old and grew up living 
in the original Little Hollin Hall. 

According to McPherson, the family owned 
approximately 500 acres of property in 
the surrounding area and developed other 
nearby neighborhoods, in addition to Hollin 
Hall Village and the shopping center. 

McPherson, Jr. noted that he was still in 
elementary school when his father developed 
Hollin Hall Village and the shopping center. 
McPherson, Sr., also gifted the land for the 
establishment of then Hollin Hall Elementary 
School, and the land for the establishment of 
the Mount Vernon Park and Pool. 

He describes growing up in the house as 
fantastic. “We lived in the house. The 500 
acres was our farm, and the beautiful house 
is still up there,” McPherson explained. 

Prior to developing Hollin Hall, when 
the family still used the land as a farm, 
McPherson noted that they mostly grew 
corn and raised cattle. “We had 40 head 
of white-faced Herefords and 40 head of 
Black Angus that were on the farm that 
were sold as beef cattle,” he noted. 

McPherson also recalled how the family 
used to have horses on the farm and they 
used to ride them around the area. The 
horses were kept in the barn near Paul 
Spring Parkway, which has since been 
converted to a church. 

Part of the impetus for developing the 
neighborhood was that towards the end of 

Blueprint of 2nd section of Hollin Hall, 
1955; notice Bainbridge was originally 
named Cambridge.
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Copy of original Hollin Hall Village plat, circa 1943.

World War II, the start of the Baby Boomer generation began, 
with young couples leaving the city for the suburbs to start new 
families, and the idea was to give affordable housing to these 
families, he explained. 
 
As the soldiers were starting to come home, the family began 
to develop the property, and subdividing off different parts. 
McPherson described how they got the acreage along Fort 
Hunt Road zoned commercially, so that at some point in 
the future they could build a shopping center, as well as the 
houses in the neighborhood. 

By 1943, McPherson, Sr., had filed the necessary paperwork 
with the County to begin Hollin Hall Village. Sections one and 
two were approved in December 1942 and March 1943, respec-
tively. Based on an original plat from 1943, it appears that the 
first section of Hollin Hall developed was along Fairfax Road 

Sumner Meiselman on Washington Road; houses in rear of 
picture are along Wellington Road. 
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and Washington Road, and Yorktown Drive 
and Fort Hunt Road. It further shows that 
the plans for the second section extended 
along Wellington Road, Lafayette Drive 
and Bunker Hill Road. 

The remainder of Hollin Hall was platted 
in 14 individual sections between 1950 and 
1956. The section of Hollin Hall near Paul 
Spring Parkway apparently was one of the 
last sections that was built. 

According to reports, building on the 
family’s 500-acre farm commenced in 1946. 
McPherson explained that they developed 
most of the houses in the areas over an 
extended period. 

“After we farmed it, then we subdivided 
it into sections, and then we built one 
section, and then two sections, and three 
sections. And what we were building were 
the houses that are in Hollin Hall . . .  
plus the land that’s commercial. My 
father was involved in it and then I was 
involved in it.” 

McPherson explained that they started 
selling the houses right after the war ended. 
The GI financing at that time was a critical 
component to selling the homes, because 
they sold the houses to a lot of veterans who 
were returning from the war. 

McPherson noted that they started selling 
the three-bedroom, one-bath houses for 

(1-4)  Harris and Taylor family homes on Fairfax Road and New Orleans Drive under   
 construction.
(5-6)  Harris children playing along Fairfax Road. The vacant land in the background is   
 now Oakbrooke; it was a dairy farm owned by the Smeltzer family. 

1 2

3 4

5 6
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$12,500. In fact, one of the ads that we found show the 
houses for sale for $15,000. Generally, the original homes all 
had the same floor plan, but as time went on, and different 
builders got involved, the floor plans and layout changed. 

McPherson further described how there were three builders 
that oversaw the construction of the Hollin Hall homes. 
McPherson recalled that Eugene Cannon did the construc-
tion for most of the houses, as well as a person named Mr. 
Zimmerman, but he couldn’t recall the name of the third 
builder. 

The senior McPherson, who wasn’t personally a farmer or 
developer, started in the brick manufacturing business in 
Washington, DC before developing Hollin Hall. While he 
helped manufacture new bricks, old bricks were popular 
because of how they look and their shapes and size, 
McPherson explained, as his dad set out to develop Hollin 
Hall. 

Some houses were built with bricks, some were with wood 
and some with siding. Many of the houses were built with 
used bricks that came from Baltimore, Maryland. McPherson 
noted that they went to Baltimore where workers were 
tearing down old houses and buildings, and they got the 
workers to clean the mortar off the bricks so that they could 
reuse them. “Old bricks were very valuable and popular 
because of how they look and the shapes and odd sizes,” he 
explained. 

We would agree. Because of the location, the accessibility to 
neighborhood shops and proximity to the city, these strong 
and sturdy houses have served as homes for hundreds, if 
not thousands, of families over the years and, in fact, many 
families have retained ownership of their homes through 
several generations. 
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      C E L E B R AT I N G

75 years

Happily living and selling 
in Hollin Hall Village 

for over 16 years

Get to know us at
www.TKSRealEstatePartners.com

or call us 571-388-3608Margaret Keagle and Norma Stratton



Teaching Young and 
Old Minds Alike 

Hollin Hall Elementary  
&  the Senior Center 
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During the development of Hollin 
Hall, it became clear that an 
elementary school would be 

needed to help educate all the children 
moving into the newly established 
neighborhood. 

Enter once again John McPherson, who 
owned the land that Hollin Hall Village 
sits on and who was the visionary behind 
developing the neighborhood in the post-
World War II Baby Boomer generation. 
McPherson gifted to Fairfax County the 
land to build Hollin Hall Elementary. 
The school reportedly was completed in 
1948 and opened for classes in 1949, but 
that would not be enough. 

“Hollin Hall School was originally 
a cinder block building with four 
very large rooms. They seemed to 
think they could get along with four 
rooms; it only lasted one year. Then 
they had so many children they had 
to add on to it....

Only two grades were housed in it 
while they built on. All the rest of the 
kids went down to Fort Hunt Park 
to a building that is no longer there. 
A wooden fire trap that would be re-
garded today as a total horror. It was 
some kind of barracks. Maybe it was 
a headquarters building. There were 
lots of rooms, some quite large...”  

Hollin Hall’s First 
Principal 
Elsie Tompkins Fletcher, who passed away 
at age 85 in July 1990, served as the first 
principal at Hollin Hall. Mrs. Fletcher 
moved to the area in 1929 and began 
teaching in Fairfax County in 1939. 

She taught at Baileys Crossroads and 
Groveton elementary schools before she was 
appointed principal at Hollin Hall in 1949. 
She remained there for the next 25 years 
until her retirement in 1974. 
 
One article we found says that the school 
was completed in 1954 at a total cost of 
$541,427, and had an enrollment of 506 
students and a teaching staff of 17. 

When Fletcher served as principal, a hot-dog 
lunch cost 25 cents, milk cost 3 cents, supply 
packets for first year students cost 55 cents, 
and pencils cost 2 cents. 

At the time of the founding of the school, 
the area was still very much a rural area in 
transition. 

According to one resident, every morning 
the children said the Lord’s Prayer, engaged 
in Bible study and sang “Jesus Loves Me”. At 
the end of the day, they would sing a special 
'Hollin Hall School Song" before leaving. 

A back-to-school greeting card, circa 1961, 
when milk cost 3 cents and pencils cost  
2 cents.  

Newspaper clipping documenting the 
establishment of the elementary school.

Previously recalled by deceased residents 
Jean and Carroll Hinman of Tauxemont.
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Clockwise from top: Grade 5, class picnic and picture day;  young boys raise the Virginia state flag at Hollin Hall Elementary;  the flag 
ceremony (in background is land where the shopping center will reside).
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The school regularly celebrated “May Day” to mark the 
arrival of spring each year. The typed letter to the right, 
dated May 3, 1963, was provided as means of explanation. 

Every year from second through sixth grade, each class did 
a specific dance for May Day. Mothers would make their 
daughters skirts to match their classmates.

Fourth grade girls were excited to dance the Virginia 
Reel. Fifth grade danced around the maypole with all the 
different streamers, and sixth grade did a grand march that 
had a drill team kind of configuration.  

“It was exciting, and the parents came. It was where the 
parking lot is, but in those days the front of the school was 
all lawn,” a long-time resident told us. Above: Typed letter announcing May Day and the program from 1963;  

Below: Photos from Hollin Hall Elementary May Day Celebration, circa 1962. 

May Day
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A Period of Transition 
After 34 years, the school closed in 1981 
due to declining enrollment—a development 
that many long-time residents remain upset 
about to this day. 

A similar fate would transpire with the 
closing of Fort Hunt High School in 1985. 
While the Fort Hunt spirit lives on, the 
community nevertheless has come to 
embrace Waynewood Elementary, Carl 
Sandburg Middle School, and West Potomac 
High School. 

The building sat vacant for a couple of years. 
Several organizations were interested in 
gaining access to the building. At one point, 
there was concern within the community 
over interest by Safeway to increase its 
footprint. Then-County Supervisor Sandra 
Duckworth, School Board member Gerald 
Fill, Planning Commission member Peter 
Brinitzer and representatives from the Park 
Authority held meetings where they heard 
the concerns of the community. 

Ultimately, under the leadership of Fill who 
strenuously argued that the building should 
be used for the community’s benefit, the 
School Board transferred the surrounding 
property to the Park Authority under a 
99-year lease agreement, and the building 
facility was transferred to the Board of 
Supervisors. School menu for December 1962.
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The Senior Center 
After serving as an elementary school for 
more than three decades and teaching 
young minds, the building sprang back to 
life in the form of the Hollin Hall Senior 
Center—this time to serve as a multiple-use 
community center. The building continues 
to be managed by the county and used as a 
senior citizens recreational center, as well as 
for child care services. 
 
The Senior Center bills itself as a place for 
creative retirement—educating, enlightening, 
enriching lives and empowering the people of 
Mount Vernon. It is one of the largest and most 
active senior centers in the County, and it has 
been dubbed the “Lexus of Senior Centers.”  

As the story goes, the Mount Vernon Chapter 
of AARP in 1982 needed a meeting place 
and senior citizens in this area wanted to 
get together. With the support of Sandy 
Duckworth, then Supervisor and community 
member, and Ann Nottingham, space in the 
vacant Hollin Hall School was made available 
to accommodate both of these needs.  

The Senior Center opened on Jan. 31, 1983 
and has grown by “leaps and bounds.” On 
the first day, 35 seniors participated in the 
center’s activities. Today, the center includes 
more than 1,600 registrants and averages 
more than 180 visitors every day! According 
to the center’s history, it has gone from three 
rooms with a program of six activities to 17 
rooms and over 12 activities per day.  

The programs are geared towards the 
recreational, social, physical and intellectual 
needs of senior adults, ages 50 and above, 
who are residents of Fairfax County. They 
offer a wide variety of activities and oppor-
tunities for companionship and fulfillment, 
as well as exercise and fitness activities, 
jazzercise, book clubs, table tennis and 
billiards, pottery and bridge, among others. 

The center continues to thrive with support 
from its network of volunteers, State and 
County government, local clubs, citizens 
associations and private and non-profit 
groups that regularly hold events and meet-
ings. In addition, the Hollin Hall Village 
Citizens Association uses the facility for its 
quarterly meetings. 

A Child’s Place 
In the same building, A Child’s Place has 
been serving the needs of children in the 
local community for more than 30 years. It 
takes pride in providing the working fami-
lies in our area with a full-day, year-round 
preschool program for students ages 2–5. 

The staff is committed to the care and 
education of children and strives to make 
the school a welcoming and fun place for 
them. In addition, they provide a morning 
snack, a hot catered lunch and an afternoon 
snack, as well as a comprehensive curric-
ulum with emphasis on reading, math and 
science skills. Additionally, the children 
receive added enrichment each week 
through programs in music, art, physical 
education and Spanish. 

For school-aged children, A Child’s Place 
offers before and after school care (SACC) 
for students in kindergarten through 
sixth grade, and a full-time summer camp 
program which begins as soon as the school 
year ends.

...the school regularly had air raid drills. The children were taught to  
take cover under their desks or in the hallway. Large blackout curtains 
were assigned to be closed when the air raid went off. We went out in 
the hallway and got up against the wall and squatted down.

...the bus from Fort Hunt was so full, the  
children said "don't bring potato chips for 
lunch, they'll get crushed on the way there!" 

  Did you know...



Hey Marty Nelson! 
Here's looking  

at you kid!

We would like to offer our congratulations 
to the citizens of Hollin Hall Village on this 
milestone anniversary and wish everyone 
continued prosperity in the years to come.
–Vincent Fusaro and Family

Brian Harte

E1 Asset Management  
2331 Mill Road, Suite 100 
Alexandria, VA 22314

bharte@e1am.com
703-224-8843 
Member of FINRA/SIPC

We develop individualized 
financial strategies for both 

personal and business investors, 
and offer a range of products and 
services that can be customized to 

meet each client's needs. 

www.e1am.com





We would like to congratulate Hollin Hall Village on their 75th Anniversary.  

Brittany Patterson is a proud resident of the neighborhood and is honored to 

serve the members of this extraordinary community.

Cheers to another 75 years.

The Patterson Group
P R O U D L Y  S E R V I N G  H O L L I N  H A L L  V I L L A G E

Brittany Patterson
+1 703 310 6201

bpatterson@ttrsir.com  

Alexandria Brokerage

400 South Washington Street  

1316 Bunker Hill Road

1704 Jamestown Road

1503 Alexandria Avenue1704 Jamestown Road8037 Washington Road

1314 Bunker Hill Road



Hollin Hall Shopping Center

VARIETY STORE
Est. 1958

Experience the Nostalgia
of an old-time Five & Dime Store

“If we don’t have it, you don’t need it.”
Hollin Hall Shopping Center • 7902 Fort Hunt Rd., Alexandria, VA 22308

703-765-4110 • hhvs@vacoxmail.com



Hollin Hall Shopping Center
Where Everybody  
Knows Your Name
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Despite the obvious reference to 
“Cheers,” when taking a stroll 
through the shopping center, one  

 can’t help but notice the unique-
ness of the small-town feel of the stores 
that take you back in time, combined 
with modern-day amenities. It’s a place 
where you consistently run into neigh-
bors greeting each other and sharing 
stories.  

The shopping center is one of the central 
components of Hollin Hall Village. While it 
does serve the broader Fort Hunt commu-
nity, it is very much a part of Hollin Hall’s 
charm. In fact, if you live in Hollin Hall, 
you can find everything you need right here 
within walking distance from your home.  

The shopping center has seen changes 
throughout the years with the composi-
tion of its stores, but amazingly, several 
stores have remained nearly consistent 
throughout the shopping center’s existence. 
The hardware store, barber shop and dry 
cleaners were three of the original stores 
that still exist today. The Variety Store 
wasn’t necessarily an original store, but 
it has a long and distinguished history as 
part of the shopping center. In addition, the 
local gas station has been run for decades 
by the Harvey family.  

Other stores and shops add to the charm, 
including the Hollin Hall Pastry Shop, 
which has a wide of specialty cakes and 

pastries; the River Bend Bistro featuring 
an array of local comfort foods; Roseinas 
with it specialty take-out food; Via Veneto, 
a casual Northern Italian restaurant; 
and Hunan Manor, with some of the best 
Chinese food in the area. The shopping 
center also features an animal hospital, 
where many local residents take their four-
legged family members.   

Like the homes in Hollin Hall Village itself, 
the shopping center was developed by John 
McPherson, Sr., and to this day is still 
owned by the McPherson family.  

The shopping center was built in three 
sections, according to McPherson, Jr. The 
first section was next to Fort Hunt and 
Shenandoah Roads, where the current 
Wells Fargo Bank resides.  

The second stage was where the current 
River Bend Bistro and Walgreens sit. The 
third section was on the opposite side of 
the shopping center, where the Variety 
Store is currently located.  

McPherson, Jr., noted that he was part of 
the last development of the shopping center, 
while his father developed the first two.  

Acme Supermarket was one of the first 
stores in the first section, and then it 
later moved to the second section of the 
shopping center. The Fort Hunt Drugstore 
was also one of the original stores in the 

shopping center, which we understand had 
a lunch counter/diner in the back.  

It also had a record store called the Music 
Cellar. There is a door located between 
the River Bend Bistro and the BB&T bank 
and that was the entrance to the basement 
record shop.

DID YOU KNOW? 
...that Fort Hunt’s own Hoda Kotb 
of NBC’s Today Show worked at the 
Scoops ice cream store at the Hollin 
Hall Shopping Center. 

...that Man's World once provided 
apparel, accessories and footware  
from the corner of the shopping 
center.
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Leon Harvey, Sr., Ruth Ann Harvey with park 
policeman, and Tom Harvey.

Hollin Hall 
Automotive  
Hollin Hall Automotive is a true landmark 
within Hollin Hall Village with a unique 
story of how it began. An article from 1950 
in The Washington Post explained how Mr. 
McPherson received approval to build a gas 
station at Fort Hunt and Shenandoah roads, 
based on a report that an undertaker once 
ran out of gas near that location. The Fairfax 
County Board of Supervisors granted the 
rezoning application after Mr. McPherson 
submitted a letter from a minister.  

The letter recalled that the undertaker 
was on route to the minister’s church for a 
funeral and ran out of gasoline. The service 
had to wait until gas could be brought from 
Alexandria. The BOS granted a two-acre plot 
in Hollin Hall Village for the gas station after 
receiving the notice endorsing the proposed 
zoning change from the Reverend Alexander 
Robertson, pastor of St. Luke’s Church.  

“It might interest you to know that one 
of our undertakers ran out of gas at the 
exact spot where I understand the gas 
station is to be. We had one whale of a time 
holding up the service until gasoline could 
be gotten from Alexandria,” Robertson 
wrote. The funeral procession was of Frank 
Scheeler, coming from Cunningham’s 
Funeral Home in Alexandria. 

Hollin Hall Automotive was originally 
established as a Gulf station by Leon 
Harvey Sr. in 1960. Over time, Hollin Hall 
Automotive has been a Gulf, Chevron and 
Shell station, but always Harvey family 
owned since 1960. After Leon Harvey Sr. 
passed in 1966, Hollin Hall Automotive 
was owned and operated for decades by his 
wife, Ruth Ann Harvey, while raising seven 
boys on her own. Ruth Harvey continued 
to work at Hollin Hall Automotive until she 
retired in 2013 at the age of 90.   

Today, Hollin Hall Automotive continues to 
be family owned and operated by Leon and 
Ruth son’s Tom Harvey. Tom has worked at 
the station since he was 13 years old.   

Hollin Hall Automotive has been an 
integral part of the community, and a 
generous supporter of local schools, 
organizations, charities, and events in 
the Mount Vernon area throughout the 
years. They’ve employed hundreds of kids, 
sponsored numerous youth league teams, 
funded Mount Vernon's charities and 
simply run a top-notch operation. Ruth 
Ann won the first Sponsor Award for her 
work with the Fort Hunt Youth Athletic 
Association.  

Moreover, in 2011, the General Assembly 
passed a resolution sponsored by then-del-
egate Scott Surovell and state Senator 
Toddy Puller commending Hollin Hall 
Automotive on its 50-year anniversary.  
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The Variety Store 
Ann and Ben Vennell opened The Variety 
Store in 1958 in the location that was the 
Village Wharf restaurant and is now the 
River Bend Bistro. “When you walk into our 
store you will feel like you stepped back to 
1958,” according to the store’s Facebook page, 
which adds that, the “nostalgia and atmo-
sphere of the store and the infinite variety of 
items takes you back to an earlier time.”  

Like Hollin Hall Automotive, the Variety 
Store has employed perhaps hundreds of 
high school kids throughout the years.  

In 1964, they move the store to its present 
location at the other end of the shopping 
center. That new location was nearly four 
times as large as the original store and 
that’s why they moved in 1964, Vennell 
explained in an article in the Mount Vernon 
Gazette.  

“Over the past 50 years we have devel-
oped the items that are needed by this 
community. I found a long time ago it’s 
far better to put items at the best price for 
customers. It’s easier on them and easier on 
us and builds loyalty. We have made a good 
living on this philosophy, Vennell told the 
Gazette.  

After running the store for 50 years, the 
Vennells sold the store in Feb. 2008 to 

Doug Bentley. According to the Gazette 
article, when word first got out that the 
Vennells were going to retire and sell the 
store, there was somewhat of an uproar 
within the community. “About 10 years or 
so ago a rumor got out that we were closing 
the store, and it caused a local firestorm. 
Our phones were ringing off the hook and 
customers flocked to the store to make 
sure it was still open,” Ben Vennell told the 
Gazette.  

“This store is so important to so many 
of the people in this area. I just want to 
assure them that it’s not going away and 
it’s not going to change. There are very few 
stores of this nature that are in business 
for 50 years. That can be attributed to our 
customer service philosophy and their 
response of loyalty,” Vennell noted.  

Bentley is also a life-long resident of the 
area and when he and his wife, Deborah, 
took over the store, they assured neighbors 
that nothing would change with the Variety 
Store’s operations, personnel or vast array 
of products. The Bentleys also previously 
owned The Gift Shop, located two doors 
down from The Variety Store for 17 years.  

“I’ve always wanted to own The Variety 
Store and when the opportunity presented 
itself I took it,” Bentley noted. “I grew up in 
this neighborhood. I have been coming into 
this store all my life. I have no intention of 
changing anything.”  

Newspaper clipping and the first Hollin Hall 
Automotive (Gulf).
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The Village Hardware 
The Village Hardware store bills itself as 
“rooted in excellence and committed to 
customer service.” Current owner Larry 
Gray explains that the Village, as it is 
affectionately referred to, is family owned 
and operated and is a testament to the 
golden age of mom and pop stores.  

Gray learned the tools of the trade as a 
young man working with his father in 
construction. He took that invaluable 
knowledge and applied it to running his 
business. Established in 1979, the Village is 

one of the few independent hardware stores 
left in the metropolitan area, and it started 
with a simple pledge: “Offering a high-
quality product with personalized service.”  

The pledge goes on to explain that nearly 
40 years later, that single promise has 
been elevated to an art form, backed by 
decades of experience, an expansive range 
of expertise, and most of all, a wonderful 
willingness to help. Rest assured, if you 
have a question, the Village has an answer.  

Like the Variety Store, you can find just 
about anything you need to work around 
the house or complete a project. The Village 

has also been a long-time supporter of Fort 
Hunt Youth Athletics and has employed 
numerous students through the years.  

And in what has been described as a 
“mecca for grilling enthusiasts,” you must 
visit the basement of the store, where you 
will find a gold mine of the latest grills, 
cooking gadgets, spices and sauces.  

“My three sons, daughter, and wife all play 
a role in the hardware store. Along with my 
staff, we strive to provide the best possible 
service, whether it is finding the screw that 
fits just right or delivering thirty bags of 
mulch on time with a smile,” Gray notes.

DID YOU KNOW? 
...we had a little record store called the Music Cellar in 
the shopping center? There is a door located between 
the River Bend Bistro and the BB&T bank and that was 
the entrance to the basement record shop.

...the original shopping center was home to a Rex-all 
Drug Store which had a lunch counter/diner in the 
back? Wells Fargo now occupies that space.

...Fort Hunt Pharmacy was originally located where the 
hardware store is now and then moved over to where 
the bank, vet and Roseina's are currently located. The 
image on the right is a label from the early 1960s.
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Cars & 
  Coffee

"If you think it’s cool, I’m sure we will, too!"Alexandria 
Another unique feature of Hollin Hall Village and the shopping center is the Alexandria Cars & 
Coffee group that meets twice a month on Sunday morning between 8:30 a.m. and 11:00 a.m. 

According to the group’s website, they started meeting at the Hollin Hall shopping center in 2012 
as a friendly group of people who love their cars and like meeting other people who love their 
cars. The group has an eclectic mix of old and new cars, including classic, sports cars, trucks, 
motorcycles, hot rods and exotic cars, and welcomes everyone to join.



Sharing the 
of Family Music 
since 2001
Cheryl Sabo, teacher and resident of HHV

www.MusicTogetherVivo.com   703-244-3096

Yoga

www.HarmonyWithinYoga.com  703-244-3096

Cheryl Sabo, Kripalu Yoga Teacher &
 H

olli n H
all resident

Restorative Yoga
& Body Prayer

Gentle and Restorative  
for adults and seniors

Grow with the rhythm of nature 
in NatureSong (ages 2-6 years)

Joy

DID YOU KNOW? 
...Over the years, the crew of Davis 
Construction, our local builders, 
have found a few interesting things 
left in the houses... 

On the left, a genuine Natty Bo beer 
can (made in Baltimore!) found in 
the walls of one of our houses...  
The story goes that the builders of 
the houses with square corners left 
empty milk jugs (inset)! 

Do you know which crew built your 
house? 

Thank you Hollin Hall Village for trusting us 
with your homes since 1989.



Life in Hollin Hall 
Small-Town Living in the Big City

During the development of this 
booklet, I interviewed several 
long-time residents about their 

recollections of growing up in Hollin Hall. 
In addition, several residents shared hand-
written stories with me, as well as comments 
from now-deceased neighbors.  
The passages below are a compilation of 
those conversations and stories. June Suggs during snow storm on corner of 

Jackson Road and Ingram Place, 1957, when 
street signs were wooden.
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Living in Mayberry 
It's like living in Mayberry! My mother used 
to say, ‘You better get cleaned up,’ when I 
would run to the store, because she knew 
you were going to run into somebody you 
know.” 

Several residents made references to 
Mayberry. “I love it when you go into the 
store and the people that work at the store 
know you, because I feel safe or you run into 
a bunch of people you know.” 

“There were many dogs, kids and bikes. 
Open doors and open windows seemed so 
inviting,” recalls Maye Barnard. “You could 
smell what was cooking for dinner.”

Others recalled blowing whistles when it 
was time for the kids to come home for 
dinner. 

Finding Indian head arrows near the Paul 
Spring Branch of Little Hunting Creek off 
Paul Spring Parkway also was common. The 
kids back then didn’t have iPhones, so they 
played in the creek all day. 

Sightings of copperhead and black snakes 
apparently were common. “It was a wild 
area for sure,” one resident noted.  

Gardens were also common, because the 
size of the yards were generous. “When the 

city kids came to 
view our garden, we 
pointed out lettuce, 
beans and tomatoes. 
A four-year old boy 
queried, ‘Which one is 
the meatloaf plant?’” 
Maye Barnard 
remembered.  

“One of the great 
things about the 
neighborhood is that 
you can walk to the 
shopping center, and 
go to the Variety 
Store, the drug store 
or the then-Acme 
Grocery Store,” 
explained Paulette 
Beighley. 

The Variety Store was 
located where River Bend Bistro resides. 
What is now Wells Fargo was formerly the 
drug store. 

Many of the stores at the shopping center 
existed before the advent of shopping 
malls. Whenever you needed something, 
you would go to the Hardware Store or the 
Variety Store. 
 
 “While they were building Hollin Hall, the 
construction sites and the immense erosion 
furnished a series of ravines in which we 

used to dig caves,” recalls Robert Surovell. 
“We would roam farmers’ fields, planted  
in hay or corn or populated by cows. After 
the age of 9 or so everybody started fishing, 
usually at Mrs. Crim’s dock. We caught 
white perch, cat fish and carp. I’ve seen 
baby sharks. Winter was interesting on the 
Potomac. I’ve seen huge sheets of ice 5 or 6 
feet tall piled up.”

Another resident also recalled a story about 
how a ghost allegedly lingers around Little 
Hollin Hall. 

Bonnie Meiselman with daughter in front of home on Fort Hunt 
Road, circa 1960.
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The campus of the U. S. Naval Research Laboratory in 
late 1944, view from Alexandria.

 The Cows 
When Hollin Hall Village was first devel-
oped in the late 1940s and early 1950s, it 
was still very much a rural area. Long-
time resident Maye Barnard recalls how 
Shenandoah Road was a cow pasture! 

The kids would cut through Little Hunting 
Creek and Little Hollin Hall to go sledding 
in the winter over by Sherwood Hall Lane. 
But when you were sledding, you had to 
keep an eye out that you didn’t run into the 
cows. 

“Across Fort Hunt Road was a beautiful 
meadow, bucolic, pastoral, with cows 
grazing here and there and the most 
gorgeous, European style haystacks, 
curved, pretty, picturesque, not like the 
Midwestern haystacks we knew,” deceased 
residents Jean and Carroll Hinman previ-
ously remembered.

“McPherson cows used to be able to graze 
on the property . . . and his farm hands 
used to ride all over chasing them. Big foot-
prints in our yard meant that a McPherson 
cow had gotten loose,” a former resident 
recalled.   

“They were special. It was a hillside always 
dotted with black angus cattle. … One year 
our Christmas card was the scene from our 
picture window.” 

Life before Woodrow Wilson Bridge 
One neighbor described how her family moved to Washington, DC from Georgia during the 
war so that her father, who was a physicist, could work at the Naval Research Lab. Following 
the war, the family settled on living in Hollin Hall.  

The Lab was right across from Old Town, Alexandria. At the time, there were several people 
who lived in Hollin Hall that worked at Naval Research Lab, which was right across from Old 
Town, Alexandria, but that was way before Woodrow Wilson Bridge was built, so the Navy 
ran a skiff from the Torpedo Factory to the lab in the morning. 

Consequently, many Hollin Hall residents would carpool each morning to the Torpedo Factory 
to catch the skiff. When the Woodrow Wilson Bridge opened in 1961, everything changed, and 
it made commuting much easier for workers at the Lab who could now drive themselves to 
work.  
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The First Church  
on Fort Hunt Road
 
Saint Luke's Episcopal Church started as a Sunday School in 1929. 
In 1933, land was donated by Malcolm Mathieson, the owner of 
Wellington Estate, and the church moved into a brick chapel on 
the present site.  The chapel consisted basically of one room, with a 
round window above the altar.  

Over the years the church expanded, until 1952 when the current 
building was complete. 

Early photos of Hollin Hall and the surrounding area, 
from the Young family.

The  Mount  Vernon  Fire  Department  on  Fort  Hunt  Road  
that  protected  Hollin  Hall.
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Jerry Gerard and Tim Vigotsky, Bainbridge Road, 1957;  Jerry Gerard with sister 
Daria Gerard (Godbout/Lepisko) in front of their house on Bainbridge in the 
early 1950s.

Ginny Houston Lima, Kerri Burnham, Marie Kahal and 
other girls at Hollin Hall Elementary. 
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Memories from the '90s

Clockwise from top: Hollin Hall/Mount Vernon  
Park Bike Parade, Summer 1995. 

“Hollin Hall Moms” at the Hollin Hall Parade, Summer 1995.  
From L to R: Missy Mossman of Washington Road, Stephanie Baker of Jackson 
Road, Lucy Torbert Burroughs, and Cindy and Cliff Baker of Jackson.

Inset: Lucy Torbert Burroughs of Baltimore Road, with Missy Mossman 
running in background. 

“Mom’s Night Out,” January 1993, L to R: Missy Mossman, Toni Muckerman, 
Cindy Baker, Helen Price, Lucy Torbert Burroughs, Sharon Kreger, Clare 
Matthews, Michelle Gowen and Peggy Russo. 



1943–2018  ♦  Hollin Hall Village |   43  

Memories from the '90s Did you know...
...the original house numbers were only 
three digits? They were changed to the 
“now” four-digit numbers in the early 1960s.

...the late, famous DJ Wolfman Jack would 
come to town to visit his sister. At the time, 
he wasn’t known yet and his real name was 
Bob Smith, and he lived in California, work-
ing at Disney. “I vividly remember him; he 
had this gravelly voice and he was just cool. 
It was exciting.” 

...the average price of a brand new Hollin 
Hall home in 1952 was $13,750
(no basement - two bedroom - one bath-
room; the back kitchen door led to the 
outside/ backyard).

...the clubhouse at the pool had cotillions 
—a formal ball and social gathering, often 
the venue for presenting débutantes—in 
the early 1960s where dances were held on 
Wednesday nights.

...they used to have a great firework display 
at the pool—that’s where everybody went 
for fireworks on the Fourth. You would take 
your lawn chairs and sit around the pond 
and watch the fireworks. “It was another 
home town event for the community, giving 
you that small-town feel!”

Rejuvenation 
“To see all the renovations and all the 
building, and people aren’t moving. I 
feel like this is a place that people want 
to live, and I think, I just love that. I love 
the fact that it’s not becoming just an 
old, beat-up neighborhood. It’s actually 
experiencing a rejuvenation. I can tell 
you who the original owners of every 
house were at this end of Hollin Hall, 
because I knew them, I grew up with 
them. But now we’ve got young couples.” 

"I’m watching the neighborhood turn 
over and to talk to them, they’re excited 
about this neighborhood. They love this 
neighborhood. I just don’t see it dying. 
I see it coming back. I’m wondering if 
those folks wish they hadn’t turned it 
into a senior center, if they wish it was 
still an elementary school, because 
I think there’s new growth coming 
around, and they’re going to have to put 
the kids someplace."



Mount Vernon Park & Pool

The Hidden Gem  
of Hollin Hall   

 

Congratulations to our neighbors and friends in Hollin 
Hall Village on achieving your  

Diamond Jubilee – 75th Anniversary. 

Mount Vernon Park is proud to be part of this wonderful 
and vibrant community. We look forward to celebrating 
many more anniversaries together in the years to come. 

 

On behalf of the Mount Vernon Park Association’s  

Board of Directors and Park Members 

Mount Vernon Park is proud to be part of this 
wonderful and vibrant community.    

We look forward to celebrating many more 
anniversaries together in the years to come. 

On behalf of the Mount Vernon Park Association's 
Board of Directors and Park Members

Congratulations to our neighbors 
and friends in Hollin Hall Village on 

achieving your 

Diamond Jubilee 
75th Anniversary



Mount Vernon Park & Pool

The Hidden Gem  
of Hollin Hall  
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A Vision for the Community 
Originally on eight acres of land donated by St. Luke’s 
Episcopal Church through John E. McPherson, the Park 
today sits on 13.2 acres located at the corner of Fairfax Road 
and Lafayette Drive. At the groundbreaking ceremony, the 
founders and first Board of Directors visualized a “magnif-
icent recreation center and swimming pool at the lowest 
possible cost for family membership.”

The original site plan included a modern swimming pool, 
wading pool, sand play area, bathhouse, baseball diamond, 
volleyball court, shuffle board court, picnic area, wide 
walks, and a large lake stocked with bass and bluegill fish. 

On August 28, 1954 the vision became a reality when the 
25-meter pool was dedicated and opened for swimming 
the next day with 107 family memberships. By 1960, 
membership reached 600 families where it stands today.

The vision was persistent as tennis courts were 
constructed in 1963 and in 1965 a beautiful 50-meter 
pool was completed. The Hollin Hall Variety Store 
management also ran the first clubhouse snack bar that 
same year. In 1975, the Park adopted the official name 
Mount Vernon Park Association, Inc.

There is no better place to enjoy a summer day 
then crossing the bridge and entering the hid-
den paradise in Hollin Hall Village. Founded in 

1954 as The Mount Vernon Community Park and 
Playground Association, Inc., This private mem-
ber-based Park has served as a “summer getaway” 
for hundreds of area residents.      

Clockwise from top: Brochure of the 
original layout of the Mount Vernon 
Park and Pool; Ribbon cutting ceremo-
ny reported in the Washington Post;  
Washington Post photo of opening day.
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A Case of Arson 
Unfortunately, trouble happened at the Park on February 
26, 1977, when the old wood clubhouse was burned to the 
ground in what fire inspectors declared a case of arson. 
The only structure left from the old pavilion was the 
fireplace and outside patio. A local person was convicted 
of the crime and sentenced to jail. But with determina-
tion, members rebuilt the structure and in 1980, the new 
pavilion and a new bathhouse was complete. 
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Left:  The pool’s newsletter, the Mt. Vernon Observer, 
announcing plans for the opening;
Above: Program from Opening Day,  Young Rick Jones with the 
catch-of-the-day; Ice skating on the pond (1970s/80s). 
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Advances to the Park 
Advances to the Park continued with the original managers “shack” 
being replaced in 1992 by a cottage-style office/garage. In 2000, the 
pond was drained and dredged of 45 years of silt and restocked with 
bass, bluegill, sunfish, catfish, and minnows. Today it serves as a 
vocal point for the young and old as they enjoy a relaxing day fishing 
around the pond. 

Other recent additions include the new snack shack, which was 
designed and constructed by park members and opened in the 
summer of 2012. A grass volleyball court was also put in by 
members in 2014 and a permanent bonfire pit was built in 2018.  

Throughout the years, the beautiful grounds and landscaping are 
frequently enhanced, and the picnic area continues to be improved with 
more kid-friendly ground cover and many more pieces of equipment 
than when the Park was first opened. The only original playground 
equipment that still stands strong is the 1955 large metal slide from the 
Harris family, who has been involved with the Park from the onset.  

Family Gathering Place 
Since the beginning, Mount Vernon Park has served as a family 
gathering place for all seasons. During the winters of the 
mid-1950s, ice skating on the pond was open to everyone in the 
community. It was open day and night with adults monitoring the 
activities. Night skating was especially fun with bonfires and hot 
apple cider. 

A “red ball” was hung on the flagpole at the Hollin Hall Shopping 
Center Rexall Drugstore to signal the pond was ready for skating. 
The Fire Department would spray water on the ice each night so 
there would be a smother surface on the ice.  

In addition, from 1956 to 1976, the Park hosted their annual 
Fourth of July fireworks which was also open to all Hollin Hall 
residents.   

Over the years, MVPA has become the home for fun-filled adult, 
children and family events in the area. In 1965, MVPA launched 
it’s first “Las Vegas Night.” Other early functions include a New 
Year’s Day bash, Lobster Feast, Latin Fiesta, Teen Parties, and 
a Sunday Brunch by the 50-meter pool with champagne and 
donuts. 

Today the Park continues with the original Crab Feast and 4th of 
July Bash, but also added new events such as family campouts, 
Beer & Chili Cookoff, Wine Fest, Pig Roast, Comedian Night, 
Author’s Spotlight, MVPA Art Gallery and Oktoberfest. 

Children’s activities range from pony rides, a petting zoo, laser 
tag, Reptiles Alive, magic shows, tie-dye shirt day, and educa-
tional science and art programs. The senior group has also been 
very active since 1992 with their Aqua Aerobics classes which are 
still swimming strongly to this day. Fourth of July tug-of-war, late 1970s, early 1980s. 
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Swim Team
The Mount Vernon Park Gator swim team started in 1957 
and was one of six charter members of the Northern Virginia 
Swimming League. Today, MVPA has over 200 swimmers, 
has won many divisional championships, set numerous NVSL 
records and has grown to become of the largest teams in Fairfax 
County. 

A Real Alligator? 

According to legend, the swim team got the team name 
“Gators” because someone brought a small alligator back 
from Florida and threw it into the pond. It survived and 
grew for three years before the caretaker, Charles Yingling, 
shot it with a .22 caliber rifle. This act earned him the nick-
name “one shot” Charlie. But if you ask others, they will say 
the legend of the alligator continues and it still lives on in 
the pump room of the guard’s office.  
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The Mount Vernon Park Association is a strong community of people 
from all walks of life who volunteer their time and efforts to make the 
Park what it is now and will be in the future. The MVPA is more than the 
pools, the playgrounds, the tennis courts and the pond. It is a way of life, 
where kids can be kids, and adults can take a shot at being a kid again, too. 
Where else in the DC area can you walk through gates and immediately 
feel relaxed and “at home.”

Paradise is not lost, it is alive and well at the 
Mount Vernon Park Association in Hollin Hall!

Anyone  for  tennis?  
MVPA  is  also  well-known  for  its  co-ed  Junior  and  
Adult  Tennis  Teams  that  have  been  competing  against  
other  local  teams  in  the  Mount  Vernon  Community  
Tennis  League  since  the  1970s  and  have  won  a  series  
of  championships,  as  well.



CLOSE2HOME

LEAH MATTHEWS, LYNNE WHITE, ANDREAS BARRETT, MAC 
MCPHERSON, TOM BRATTEN AND JAY MCCONVILLE



Hummel Fields: 
A Story of Dedication and Love of Community 

CLOSE2HOME

LEAH MATTHEWS, LYNNE WHITE, ANDREAS BARRETT, MAC 
MCPHERSON, TOM BRATTEN AND JAY MCCONVILLE
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Have you ever played baseball or 
walked by the ballfields behind 
the Hollin Hall Senior Center  

   and wondered what the story 
is behind the naming of the grounds 
as Hummel Fields? If so, it is a story 
that is emblematic of the community 
spirit and dedication of long-time 
residents of Hollin Hall Village. 

Mr. Al Hummel and his wife, Mary, move 
to Hollin Hall in September 1965, where 
they raised four wonderful boys – Jeff, 
Steven, Christopher and Sean. The family 
was very well-known throughout the Fort 
Hunt community and you could always 
find them playing football, basketball and 
baseball. 

The Hummels lived in Hollin Hall for over 
30 years, raising their boys, who attended 
Hollin Hall Elementary, Waynewood 
Elementary, Carl Sandberg Intermediate, 
and Fort Hunt and West Potomac high 
schools. 

Mr. Hummel was employed by American 
Airlines and managed his own roofing 
repair business. He was active with many 
community sports groups, including the 
Fort Hunt Youth Athletic Association, 
where he found time to coach and assist 
in administering Fort Hunt youth foot-
ball, basketball and baseball programs. 
He maintained the recreational facilities, 
particularly the Hollin Hall baseball 
fields. He also served as a member of the 

Fort Hunt and 
West Potomac 
High School 
Booster Clubs. 

Sadly, Mr. 
Hummel 
passed away 
from cancer in 
August 1998 
at a young age, 
leaving behind 
his loving 
family and 
the commu-
nity that he 
cherished. He 
spent countless 

hours with, not only his own children, but 
countless others in the sports community. 
The very same day that Mr. Hummel 
passed away, long-time family friend Dr. 
Gil Gutierrez wrote a heartfelt letter to 
Ms. Hummel and family: 

“While we are diminished 
by Al’s passing, we extend 
our thanks for the countless 
hours that the Hummel family 
contributed to our community 
and its educational and sports 
organizations. I shall forever 
remember the image of Al 
hauling around a group of kids 
to their homes after practice in 
his pick-up truck and the glee in 
his eye which always reflected 
a desire to compete when he 
walked on a softball field or a 
basketball court. 

He embodied for me the 
spirit of the poet Menctus’ 
commentary that, ‘The great 
man is he who does not lose his 
child’s heart.’” 

About two years after Mr. Hummel’s 
passing, Dr. Gutierrez reached out to the 
Fairfax County Park Authority Board to 
have the baseball fields named in Mr. 
Hummel’s honor, but naming rights can 
be a high hurdle to overcome. 

Coaches of Hollin Hall Little League, Messrs. Essex, Chaconas and 
Monday, circa 1960. 
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According to the Fairfax County Park 
Authority Policy Manual describing the 
criteria for the naming of parks, the 
corporation or individual must have 
substantially contributed to the advance-
ment of commensurate types of recre-
ational opportunities within the Fairfax 
County park system and has made a 
significant contribution to the betterment 
of a specific park. Mr. Hummel not only 
met all of the criteria—he exceeded it! 

In Dr. Gutierrez’s letter to the Park 
Authority, he explained that Mr. 
Hummel’s volunteerism as a coach, youth 
sports and recreational administrator was 

exemplary. “I believe that Mr. Hummel’s 
contribution to the maintenance of recre-
ational facilities in the Fort Hunt sports 
community has earned recognition within 
his own neighborhood and the larger 
community,” Gutierrez noted. 

“The youth in our community not only 
experienced a knowledgeable coach and 
sportsman but a community father whose 
interest and commitment to their well-
being and development exceeded their 
capacities as athletes,” he continued. 

Moreover, Gutierrez noted that, “As 
testimony to his unique example of 

meaningful community service, all of the 
Hummel sons gave something back to 
their sports community by participating 
as coaches and basketball officials and 
baseball umpires in Fort Hunt Youth 
sponsored activities.”  

And not surprisingly, the Fairfax County 
Board of Supervisors and Park Authority 
agreed with this assessment. At the dedi-
cation ceremony in October 2000, then-
Mount Vernon District Supervisor Gerry 
Hyland said Hummel was an individual 
who “made such a difference” in the lives 
of the Fort Hunt area youth. 

Jimmy Carmalt's Little League Team - The Jets

The kids of New Orleans Court, 1957. 
L to R: Cindy Gibbons, Patty Gibbons, Billy Gibbons, Tommy 
Brackon, Judy Burger, Mary Taylor, Kathy Taylor, and Tommy Mann.
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Mary Hummel, along with her sons Jeff, Steven, Christopher and Sean, and their families.  Former Supervisor Gerry Hyland at podium, along 
with local neighbors on hand to commemorate the naming of the fields.  



Early History and Legacy of 
Hollin Hall Village Citizen’s Association 
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The Hollin Hall Citizen’s 
Association was implemented in 
1948 and organized by its first 

President, Louis Reed. The association 
started with less than 10 members. 
The original meetings were reportedly 
held in the basement of a member’s 
home. Unfortunately, the first Hollin 
Hall Citizen’s Association went out of 
existence around 1954 due to a lack of 
interest from the community. 

Two years later in 1956, Earl R. Smith 
and Ida Merson began championing the 
effort to relaunch the Hollin Hall Citizen’s 
Association. Mr. Smith and others sought 
to form the association primarily with the 
purpose of protecting real estate values. 
Mr. Smith, formally residing at 421 New 
Orleans Drive, issued a letter to the State 
Corporation Commission stating in part, 
“Several of my friends and neighbors and 
I are interested in doing the preliminary 
work necessary to form and promote a 
good sound citizen’s association ...” 

After much legwork and determina-
tion, the Hollin Hall Village Citizen’s 
Association was re-launched in the fall 
of 1957. Earl Smith also became the first 
President of the newly re-established 
Hollin Hall Village Citizen’s Association 
(HHVCA). By January 1958, HHVCA 

exceeded 125 paid members. Membership 
cost in the organization was $1 per 
year. Additionally, HHVCA’s first news-
letter, named “The Howlin’ Haller” was 
published in January 1958.  
In 1957-58, HHVCA meetings were held 
on the third Monday of every month, with 
66 citizens attending the first meeting. 
Earl Smith briefly served as HHVCA 
President briefly, before William Wallace 
was subsequently elected later in 1958. 

Two of the new association’s major 
challenges during those early years 
included, the elimination of a large colony 
of rats in the area by the elementary 
school, the installation and landscaping 
of the protected island in the middle of 
Shenandoah Road, and a rezoning issue on 
Fort Hunt Road. Coincidently, the current 
HHVCA is working with citizens to address 
rezoning concerns on Lafayette Road.  

 HHVCA meetings have evolved from 
being held in a private home, to being 
held at a variety of locations over the 
years. These locations included Fort 
Hunt High School, the cafeteria of Hollin 
Hall Elementary School, the government 
building on Parker’s Lane, Sherwood Hall 
Library, and Walt Whitman Intermediate 
School. Meetings currently are held 
quarterly on the second floor of the  
Hollin Hall Citizen’s Center.  
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Coordinating community 
events (annual National Night 
Out, Oktoberfest celebrations, 
picnics, yard sales, spring flings, 
parades, and Turkey Bingo events, 
among others)

Installation of the neighborhood 
entrance sign. 

Watch for Children Signs 
pedestrian crossing signs in 
areas of heavy foot traffic

Addition of stop signs at 
Shenandoah and Fairfax Roads, and 
a stop light at Shenandoah and 
Fort Hunt Roads

Sponsoring and coordinating  
the Neighborhood Watch  
program

The covering of the ditch  
on the Lafayette Road

Over the years...
HHVCA has compiled many  
accomplishments, including: 
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Membership in Hollin Hall 
Village Citizen's Association

Under the direction of the current Board of Directors including 
President Ted Godbout, Vice President Vincent Fusaro, Treasurer 
Leo Milanowski, Secretary Carrie DePoto, General Director Tim 
Foerster and our committee chairs, HHVCA is carrying on Earl R. 
Smith’s and Ida Merson’s vision. 

HHVCA continues to work diligently to represent our commu-
nity and assure that our citizens have a voice at Mount Vernon 
District and Fairfax County meetings on issues which impact 
our area. 

HHVCA represents our community at various meetings on issues 
such as Justice Snowden Farm and the Richmond Highway EMBARK 
project, and regularly communicates for HHVCA citizens, as well. 
And our membership dues are still just a minimal cost at only $10 
annually!  

2018 marks a milestone as Hollin Hall Village celebrates the 75th 
Anniversary of its establishment. Please take a moment to consider 
all of the faithful citizens – past or present – that have served as part 
of HHVCA and donated their time and committed to making Hollin 
Hall Village a better, safer, and friendly place for all of us to live.

Membership and active participation in the 
association is an effective way of making HHV a 
better place to live. 

Our members are your neighbors and friends who 
come together to work on needed improvements. 
Our goal is to keep the community involved in all areas 
affecting quality of life and to work for decisions that 
promote our community’s interests. We all work to 
make HHV a safe, pleasant and enjoyable place to live. 

In addition to membership, we are also continuously 
looking for new volunteers to help with our regular 
activities and get involved with our various 
committees.

To learn about membership in the association, visit our website at 
www.hhvca.org or email: hollinhallvillagecitizensassn@cox.net.  

Sign up for our mailing list and visit the Hollin Hall Nextdoor website  
(www.nextdoor.com) for regular updates about the community.
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REALTOR | Working by referral in Virginia

703-362-7736 mobile | 703-549-9292 office
McEnearney Associates, Inc.
109 S. Pitt St, Alexandria, VA 22314

Happy 75th anniversary to our  
HHV community and may  
we have many, many more!

Hollin Hall Village may just be Alexandria’s best 
kept secret.  With a comfortable, old fashioned 

charm where porch sitting still happens, it’s hard 
to believe it’s just minutes from DC. 

Hollin Hall has the combination of natural beauty, 
great schools and walkable amenities that is hard 
to find anywhere else.  As a long time resident, 

who could blame me for inviting all of my clients 
to come be our neighbors?

Brian Harte
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2331 Mill Road Suite 100 
Alexandria, VA 22314
bharte@e1ccm.com

Ron Itin

1(201) 925-8417
185 Hudson Street 25th Floor
Jersey City, NJ 07311
ritin@e1ccm.com

Buy/sell and invest in 
Bitcoin Ethereum, and Ripple

www.e1ccm.com

Work with the top people in the industry 
to guide you through the process

Open an account today, with a minimum investment of $15,000.

All investments contain risk and could generate losses.
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Thank you Hollin Hall Village, home away from home!  
It is a pleasure to live here, where neighbors are family  
and business is fun. #buminthebutter #livingtheamericandream

Tammy Loverdos 
Founder: Showcase Photo Tours

YOUR LOCAL PROPERTY PHOTOGRAPHY GROUP


